PUBLIC SAFETY ADVISORY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES

MAY  9, 2007

Emergency Operations Center

Anchorage, Alaska

ATTENDANCE:
RaeShaun Bibbs

Karen Cameron

Sharon Chamard

Preycous Council
Ray Faust

Jim Hubbard

Mark Mew

Sam O’Connor

Tony Piper

Ross Plummer

Michelle Weston

Lynda Zaugg

Absent and Excused:
Heather Handyside
Meeting called to order by Chairperson Lynda Zaugg at 6:10pm.

Meeting minutes of April 11, 2007 approved with corrections by Lynda Zaugg, Sam O’Connor, and Tony Piper and seconded by Mark Mew.

BRIEFINGS:
ANCHORAGE POLICE DEPARTMENT - DEPUTY CHIEF ROSS PLUMMER
DC Plummer reported the International Whaling Commission Scientists have arrived in Anchorage to begin their meeting sessions.  Voting sessions begin May 28th.  Activity surrounding the meeting sessions are currently uneventful.  Demonstrations are expected closer to the voting sessions. A question was asked regarding the Anchorage Daily News article referencing the Alaska Native Subsistence hunting.  DC Plummer explained it is not a matter of contention among the delegates.  DC Plummer also briefly discussed Capitol Improvement projects and advised APD is expected to receive only 1 million of the requested funds.  Largest impact will be no new APD facility likely in 2007 or 2008.  DC Plummer advised there is a slight increase in gang activity and that APD is continuing the Zero Tolerance program and will do so throughout the summer months.  Some of the most recent arrests are in conjunction with Project Safe Neighborhoods. DC Plummer was asked if APD is planning to give away bike helmets again this summer.  He advised APD is targeting pedestrian activity due to the number of recent pedestrian deaths already this year and has no plan in place to distribute bike helmets.  Michelle Weston mentioned AFD will continue to give them out at various fire stations while their supply lasts.  Trail watch is distributing out helmets at the trail heads in conjunction with National Trail Week.
ANCHORAGE SCHOOL DISTRICT - 
MARK MEW
Mark Mew stated Central Middle school has been approved to use as a facility for First Responders headquarters and will serve meals and provide shelter if necessary.  SRO’s received new laptops with the necessary software to view video surveillance systems.  Charges and suspensions are already pending.  Privacy issues policy and training are at the forefront.  Ray Faust asked what happens to suspended or expelled students.   Tony replied the Mayor’s Task Force is looking into new programs to channel those students.  Mark Mew added videos will provide more accurate information in conflict resolution, as well as for false alarms, surveillance, observance, and as deterrence.

ANCHORAGE FIRE DEPARTMENT – MICHELLE WESTON   
Michelle Weston advised wildfire season is underway and that May is the worst month.  Current conditions are dry with the ground still frozen before the grasses have a chance to green up. Michelle was asked by Lynda Zaugg how the management changes were affecting AFD. Michelle replied there were no public service changes and with the addition of more Deputy Chiefs, the internal changes were going well.  She also stated the new communications dispatch center is online and going well.  Michelle stated AFD will focus on car seat safety with several staff members recently completing training on correct installations.  Additional focus will be given to the CSP contract implementation.  The two biggest challenges are funding and staff monitoring for the sleep off center.  The CSP program is grant funded with a small OPS budget.  The sleep off center is running at capacity and APD is currently pulling officers to assist in pickups.  Volunteer staffing by community patrol members was discussed as a possible alternative.  Additional CPR and EMT training may be provided by AFD.  Questions were asked about community based funding from the larger companies such as BP and the various Native Corporations.  Consensus was this is not an immediate option. Michelle will present reports to provide statistics regarding frequent flyers.  DC Ross Plummer estimates the numbers to be higher than reported.  Mark Mew discussed civil commitments in the late 1990’s.  Anchorage currently has no legal standing on the costs or exposure to make civil commitments.  Jewel Jones was suggested as a possible informational contact.  Sam O’Connor requested members attend the Mayor’s Task force meeting and discuss the issue with Tim Sullivan.  Lynda Zaugg will call Diane DiSanto for further information.
EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT – RAESHAUN BIBBS
RaeShaun reiterated the information regarding Wildfire season and the concerns on Canyon Road and Lyn Ayr Park.  Teens and young adults have been parting there and building bon fires.  APD, including Community Liaison Sergeant Denny Allen and his wife, in conjunction with the neighborhood have been turning them away before the parties get started.  RaeShaun praised the neighborhood watch and the successful collaboration of the community council, neighborhood watch and APD. Karen Cameron questioned RaeShaun about preparations for pets during an emergency.  Raeshaun said several people have been trained in the Noah’s Wish program but will check with them regarding an official program. RaeShaun advised ALMR communications between agencies has greatly improved emergency exercises.  

NEW BUSINESS:

None

OLD BUSINESS

A copy of the letters of support for Public Safety Initiatives to Mayor Mark Begich and the Alaska State Legislators was submitted by Linda Zaugg.

Linda spoke to Denis LeBlanc regarding bar safety routes, exits etc.  She will place a call to follow up with him.
Sam O’Connor reports Lyn Ayr Park has been an issue for parties.  Chief Heun committed additional officers and the community patrols are picking up the slack during high call stacks.  Community council has partnered with CHARR for more downtown presence.  They are providing directions and acting as crime deterrents.  Downtown partnerships running until 9:00pm, community council members will pick up from 9:00pm until bar closings.  They are specifically looking for suspicious activity outside bar doorways where smokers convene.  

Linda Zaugg attended the Abbott Loop Community Council meeting. Pressing issues are potholes and roads.

Sharon Chamard of the Fairview Community Council discussed the United Way “Day of Caring” Park Beautification project at 13th and Gamble intersection.  The project includes alteration of intersection with the addition of a median and landscaping to deter loitering.

 Anthony Piper attended the Government Hill Community Council meeting. Main issue is new housing project beginning at the end of May and roads.
The next meeting to be held June 13, 2007 at the EOC, unless members are notified of new location, possibly the new ASD building.  Mark Mew will check availability of the room and contact Sandy Christensen or Linda Zaugg to confirm.  Motion was made to adjourn by Sam O’Connor.  Seconded by Mark Mew.  Meeting adjourned at 7:10pm.
